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FROM THE ARCHIVES - THE HISTORY OF LEY HILL 

MEMORIAL INSTITUTE  

They Ley Hill Memorial Institute was officially opened on Saturday 14th January, 1922,    

after much work and money-raising efforts. It was considered a much needed building and 

would be a permanent memorial for those who fell in the Great War of 1914-18. The only 

other buildings in the neighbourhood were the Methodist Chapel in Ley Hill and St. 

Georgeõs Church at Tylers Hill, and any tea-party, sale of work or entertainment had to be 

held in the actual place of worship. 

The Ley Hill Womenõs Institute was started in September 1918. The initial meetings were 

held in private houses, but as everyone was anxious to join, this was not feasible for long. 

Permission was, therefore, obtained from the Lord of the Manor to use the Old Schoolroom 

over the Common (now used as a private dwelling). This had not been used as a school for 

many years and was then only used for meetings of the Parish Council, Ley Hill Sick Club 

and Coal and Clothing Clubs. Eventually an Infant Welfare Centre was started here - also a 

Girls Club. The building, however, was small and poorly furnished, and it became more and 

more important to make efforts to build a hall. The Womenõs Institute held three Summer 

Fetes in the grounds of Grove Priory, Bayman Manor and White Hill House, and raised 

over £300, which was a lot of money in those days, and this was handed over to the Building 

Fund. The site was given by the late Lord Chesham, and the rubble from the ruins of a   

Baptist Chapel which originally stood at the corner of Kiln Lane, was used for the            

foundations.  

When the building was completed, a number of Trustees were appointed and the Opening 

Day decided upon. At the Opening Ceremony, speeches were made to a Hall packed to   

capacity, and included stalls and refreshments, and was considered a big success and a good 

start, and was soon made good use of by the various clubs. 

The first President was the late Mr James Brown, whose son Mr A J Brown, and daughter 

Miss D Brown are still Members and Trustees of the Institute. The first Secretary and          

Treasurer was Mr A Martin. 

There were not, of course, the amenities in the Hall that there are today. There were plain 

wooden chairs and paraffin lamps for lighting, as electricity didnõt come to Ley Hill until 

about 1930, and gas even later, and there was no bus service. 

Lady Susan Truman gave the curtains for the stage and the members of the Women's         

Institute made them. 

The Committee Room, Kitchen and Toilets were added to the building in the late 1920s. 

The Institute was regularly let in the 1930s to the London Boys and Girls Brigades for a 

week in August, for their Summer Camps. 



A Billiard Table was purchased and members were able to use this, on the payment of a 

small fee. 

Dances, Concerts and Whist Drives were regularly held, which supplied a major part of the 

Instituteõs income. The Women's Institute  held Dressmaking Classes and Health and   

Beauty Classes and Miss Bangay ran a Girls Club which met weekly on a Wednesday     

evening. 

During the first years of the 1939-45 War, the Decca Record Company hired the Institute to 

store their apparatus, and were given permission to use the Hall for recording purposes, if 

necessary. The A.R.P. used the Committee Room as a First Aid Post. 

It was during the early part of the War that the Institute was first used by The Bucks          

Education Authority as a Classroom for the Evacuee children. The Troops who were sta-

tioned in the vicinity were granted permission to use the Institute for recreation purposes 

when off  duty. 
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This hand tinted panorama of the village gives something of an impression of what it looked 

like in the early C20th. The picture has been built up from several images joined by digital  

editing. It is based on a centre section original postcard. To the very far right we can see The 

Chapel with three side windows and it seems that the Memorial Institute has yet to be built. 

As we celebrate the 100th anniversary of our lovely Memorial Hall, I thought it would be good 

to take a look back on how life was for our village ancestors, with these visions of a lost      

corner of England we are all too young to have known.  

 

The village was far more self-contained then than the settlement we know and love today. 

The unmade roads were dusty in summer and muddy in winter. The only utility service was 

mains water that had been brought in by The Berkhamsted Water Company two decades 

earlier. But clearly not even all houses had the luxury of a tap and some occupiers would still 

visit the well on the common or a standpipe. The local waste tip seems to have been opposite 

Marlyn Cottage, as there were no council rubbish collections. Lord Chesham was the revered 

major land owner and Margaret Long recalled to me that her father would doff his cap to 

him if ever he passed by. Motorised transport would be a rare sight, the horse was still king.  

 

The Sanders blacksmiths (to the left of The Swan in the above photo) along with at least two 

other smithies in the village would shoe horses, repair carts and farm implements, forge tools 

and railings for this largely agricultural community. Darvellõs, the wheelwrights, was in the 

barn at the top of Jasonõs Hill on the right near the triangle and is currently undergoing some 

renovation (the old bar on which a symbolic wheel once hung seems to have been removed 

from the gable recently). Brick making would also be a major local employer as the Cowcroft 

brickworks were in full swing. 

 

If you worked or shopped in Chesham (pronounced Chezzum in the local dialect of the      

period) then you invariably walked, a motor bus service only started in 1925. Even some  

people from the village commuting on the train, walked to Little Chalfont and back daily.  

Mr Clarke ran a taxi service to Boxmoor station with his horse and trap. There was no public  

telephone until 1933 when it was made available at the Post Office situated to the right of 

The Crown.  
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Although from 1933, this image of workers at Sandersõ Forge replacing the metal tyre on a horse drawn   car-

riage would have been unchanged from our dateline of 1921. Photo Neil Rees collection. 

 

A shorter 9-hole golf course on the common left more space for other activities and sheep 

could be freely grazed. Local football and cricket teams provided additionally sporting            

activities. But the pubs would have been the community centres and quoits were played    

outside. The heavy iron hoops being another product forged by the smith. Hunting with 

hounds was very popular with the local gentry and the sound of tooting horns and barking 

dogs heard often throughout the year. 
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People were generally more religious than today with the two churches well attended and also 

very much at the centre of a lot of community life.  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Here is a lovely group of very young children waiting to enter St Georgeõs church around our 1921 dateline. 

Stan Twelftree could remember an old farm workers wooden caravan parked in the area that is now the car 

park and he took Bible classes in it as a boy. 

The village had its own constable and the Parish Council had the responsibility to buy hand-

cuffs and truncheons etc. Milk deliveries would come round the village daily in a cart. Farmer 

Alfred Wells had a horse drawn snow-plough and did his best to keep the roads clear in   

winter. The Swan PH had a small building in front of it named òSweet Pea Cottageó.  It had 

garage style doors opening onto the common and housed a horse drawn cart, which was used 

to take children to school in Berkhamsted and run a taxi service to Little Chalfont.  

The year 1921 would actually turn out to be a watershed one of change that would ultimately 

redefine Ley Hill into more of the community we all see today. The Government repealed 

the wartime Corn Production Act which guaranteed some grain and potato revenue for   

farmers, but immediately the price of grain collapsed. Mr Ford of Shepherds Farm, one of 

Lord Cheshamõs tenant farmers, was almost bankrupted and he gave up the tenancy. Little 

thanks he felt for all his wartime production efforts to feed the Nation.  

Lord Chesham also probably felt financial strain and 150 plots of building land were put up 

for sale. The Council built Joiners Close on some of the land; with only a few of the other 

plots selling, the village ended up with houses dotted here and there along roads that bor-

dered the old farm. Over the years the gaps have now been filled. The Browns from Crab 

Tree Farm had properties built on their land as the Sanders family blacksmiths had done 

with properties to the south of them. Many of the older, two up two down, cottages were run 

down and still had tile covered earth floors. The Parish Council had, some years earlier been 

taken to task about the state of Crown Cottages, which suffered from flooding. 

The noise of new style farm tractors might just start to grate, but the tinkle of hammers on the 

Sanders anvils, the rolling chirrup of the skylarks flying high over corn stooks drying in small 

patchwork fields edged with glistening flints, defined Ley Hill in 1921. 

People didnõt move around as they do today. If anyone is interested in researching their local 

family surname, I have an electronic scanned copy of the individual pages from the 1924  

Latimer (Ley Hill) voters register. It is in alphabetical order, so providing a copy of a name 

would be simple.             Neil Lamond. (neillamond@outlook.com) 
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The original hall was built on land donated by Lord Chesham and finished in 1921 but the 

official opening was held over until 14th January the next year. The Hall was registered as a 

charity in 1921. Fund raising had been going on for a number of years to complete the   

building, which cost approximately £700. The Council built Joiners Close the same year, 

which was over-subscribed immediately, so a careful selection process took place to allocate 

new tenancies. 

The Ley Hill Womenõs Institute had been founded in September 1918. After initial       

meetings in a private house, they used the old schoolroom across the common. It had not 

been used as a school for many years and was mainly the Parish Council meeting room, Ley 

Hill Sick Club and Coal and Clothing Club house, later followed by an Infant Welfare    

Centre and Girls Club. The schoolhouse was small so it became more and more important 

to build a bigger hall. The WI then started the fund-raising task and plans were made for a 

new building. There was much fund raising including £300 raised at three summer fetes and 

additional money required was loaned by some private individuals. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                                                                

 

The Old Memorial Institute Hall 

The new hall was largely a wooden construction (48ft x 24ft) that required regular coats of 

exterior creosote. It was built on a foundation of rubble from a Baptist Chapel that had stood 

on the corner of Kiln Lane next to Moss Cottage. Heat was provided by fuel burning stoves 

with chimneys; water was boiled in a copper above a wood fire and night lighting was by   

provided by paraffin/oil lamps. In the winter a caretaker would go in early to light fires before 

hirers arrived. There was an exterior lamp above the entrance gate with òWar Memorial    

Instituteó printed on it. The hall was dedicated to those from the village who fell in The 

Great War and was conceived as a place where locals could come and meet; play darts, 

cards, billiards, read etc.  For a small subscription any villager could become a member and 

use the facilities. The first Chairman was Mr James Brown (who still has descendants in the 

village) and Mr A Martin was the first Secretary and Treasurer. In the late 1920s extensions 

were added to provide a òsculleryó (kitchen), a committee room and toilets. The house to the 

right of the village hall was built by public subscription for the District Nurse. 

THE OLD MEMORIAL  JUBILEE HALL  



A billiards table was purchased in 1922 for £27/10/-. There was some segregation of sexes at 

this stage with many local discussions on this matter - Wednesday night was òLadies nightó. 

From 1923 the Ley Hill football club hired the hall on Saturday afternoons as changing 

rooms (fee: one shilling). In 1927 a play called òEager Heartó was rehearsed and performed 

(maybe one for the current Luvvies to re-enact).                                                                    

Electricity did not arrive in the village until 1930; the Hall was actually connected in 1932. In 

1935 Lord Chesham became Hall President and the hall was beautifully decorated for a   

party commemorating the Kingõs Silver Jubilee. This same year Stan Twelftree joined the 

committee and stayed on it until the early 2000s.                                                                  

Also, around this time the Hall was hired for a week every August by London Boys and Girls 

Brigades who camped on the Common, having marched from Chesham station. The Boys 

Brigade presented the Hall with a photo of themselves in 1930.                                               

The minutes from Hall Trustees and Committee going back to 1922 show that activities in 

the village have changed little over the years. Annual fetes and flower shows were big         

attractions and dances and whist drives were always popular. Local groups have hired the hall 

to promote their own activities and annual stage shows have been rehearsed and performed 

for the collective enjoyment of the community for a 100 years now. In 1938 Mrs Locke of 

Kinta House, Botley presented the Hall with the Kinta Cup for most points in classes 1-14 in 

the flower and produce show. She would be proud to know this is still being awarded        

annually ð such is the heritage that the Hall has provided to the community. 

 
The Ley Hill, Whelpley Hill & Ashley Green Home Guard.  Leader Tony Harman centre front. 

During the 2nd World War the windows were blacked out and the local A.R.P used the   

committee room as a first aid post. Decca Record company stored recording equipment in 

the hall and evacuee children also took some lessons there. Troops stationed locally were 

able to use the hall for recreational purposes. Throughout the conflict the Hall was even 

more the centre of the community and fundraising, for all the causes and pleas that came in 

almost monthly. In 1943 the first electric boiler was installed. In 1945 something of a lending 

library was set up and on May 7th that year the Evacuee School ceased. Amersham and 

Chesham had taken a greater percentage of evacuee children relative to their population than 

anywhere else in the country. The annual flower show was suspended until 1947 as         

committeeõs time and effort went into fund raising for the war effort. The Hall Trustees    

voted to send every soldier, who had formerly lived in the village, 5 shillings (25p) every 

Christmas whilst hostilities continued. At the end of the war, returning service personnel 

were given £3/10/- (£3.50) each from Institute funds.  
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